Case Study

Papua New Guinea







Young children and their parents are seen at local health clinics in Lae. Marobe Province, Papua New Guinea, where the polio vaccine is administered to children, on July 24, 2018. A confirmed variant poliovirus (VDPV) in Lae was reported to the WHO on June 21, 2018. Four rounds of supplementary immunization activity targeting children less that five years of age was planned from July to October 2018 to combat the virus.

Photos: © Gavi/2018/ AAPIMAGE-Brendan Esposito

AT A GLANCE

PNG was determined to be a country for WPV importation in 2012.

The national polio immunization programs reported administrative coverage rates between 93 percent and 97 percent.

With increased surveillance measures, no further polio cases have been detected since 2018.

Case Study: Papua New Guinea



Six-year-old Gafo from Morobe province during a regular physiotherapy session with Dr Winnie Sadua.

Photo: © Gavi/2018/AAPIMAGE-Brendan Esposito

In April 2018, a six-year-old child named Gafo from Morobe province was taken to the hospital with symptoms of acute flaccid paralysis (AFP).¹ Stool sample testing confirmed that Gafo had been infected by variant poliovirus type 1.² Gafo had previously received two doses of oral polio vaccine (OPV), and while this vaccine is safe and effective, on very rare occasions — and only in under-immunized populations — the live, weakened virus in OPV can circulate in a community for an extended period of time and revert to a form that causes paralysis.

Papua New Guinea (PNG), along with the rest of the Western Pacific region, was declared free of polio in 2000. This followed decades of intensive vaccination across PNG and its final case of WPV being recorded in 1996.³ However, risks remained. In 2012, a global panel of experts conducted an assessment and determined that the risk of WPV importation for PNG (and some other countries in the Western Pacific, including the Philippines) was high.⁴ Low vaccination rates, poor sanitation, and a breakdown in health infrastructure contributed to the risk.

With significant gaps in the quality and coverage of health infrastructure, and the majority of PNG's population living in difficult-to-access rural areas,⁵ disease outbreaks present a major threat.

Case Study: Papua New Guinea

Outbreak response

To contain a potential spread, health workers reached out to members of Gafo's family and community. Poliovirus was detected in stool samples from two of Gafo's healthy close contacts, and on June 22, the PNG National Department of Health (NDOH) declared an outbreak of circulating variant poliovirus type 1 (cVDPV1).

The first of several rounds of subnational supplementary immunization activities in polio-affected provinces began soon after. OPV doses were provided to children under the age of five at health centers and schools, and health workers also reached children in a house-to-house campaign. As surveillance efforts ramped up, cases were detected in other provinces and the PNG government launched a national response.

The polio outbreak spread throughout PNG, causing a total of 26 cases in a period of months. This led to eight rounds of polio campaigns in 2018–2019, including three sub-national and five nationwide vaccination campaigns.

Stronger together

The GPEI partnership played a crucial role in the PNG outbreak response from the outset. Working closely with PNG's NDOH, the GPEI supported a rapid response to the outbreak in PNG by mobilizing resources, deploying experts, and providing technical advice. Drawing on a global network, the GPEI worked with the PNG government to respond early. In the first three months of the response, more than 90 international public health and response workers were deployed to support supplementary immunization, enhanced surveillance, and risk communication in Papua New Guinea.

International cooperation was also critical for diagnosis and testing. Through the Global Polio Laboratory Network (GPLN), stool specimens were collected by clinicians at the provincial level and shipped to the Central Public Health Laboratory Surveillance Unit, in Port Moresby. Samples were labeled, packed, and shipped to the WHO Polio Regional Reference Laboratory located at the Doherty Institute in Melbourne. Further genetic analysis was conducted by the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (US-CDC).



Photo: © Gavi/2018/AAPIMAGE-Brendan Esposito

Strong collaboration between the GPEI and Gavi ensured that the distribution of polio vaccines could be integrated with routine immunization, such as the measles-rubella vaccine. PNG declared 2019 as the Year of Immunization, building on the emergency polio response and seizing on renewed public support for strengthening the immunity of children against a broader range of infectious diseases.

A coordinated funding response — with support from the GPEI and core partners as well as the governments of Australia, South Korea, Canada, the UK, New Zealand, and the U.S. — was also key to PNG's success.

Risk communication and mobilization of the community was a priority from the outset. To heighten awareness across the country, PNG's National Broadcasting Corporation provided airtime for public health messages that focused on the risk to children and prevention through vaccination. The response drew on community-based volunteers, as well as church workers and students to raise awareness and identify local barriers. Posters, banners, loud hailers, and talking points were

provided to mobilizers to support community engagement.

Despite enormous challenges in accessing remote communities, national immunization programs reported administrative coverage rates between 93 percent and 97 percent.⁶ Noting PNG was still vulnerable to reinfection, the GPEI declared PNG was no longer infected by cVDPV1 in 2020.⁷ With increased surveillance measures since 2018, no further cases have been detected.

Effective work to constrain the polio outbreak in PNG was a credit to the leadership and coordination of the PNG government and the GPEI partners. WHO's Regional Director for the Western Pacific presented the PNG outbreak team with an award for excellence, and lessons learned from the response in PNG have been applied to other outbreaks globally. With polio threats under control, PNG was better equipped to handle other epidemiological threats, and polio investments have helped to support testing and treatment for COVID-19 and strengthened routine immunization programs.



More scenes from the 2018 polio vaccination campaign at the Malahang Health Clinic in Lae, Marobe Province, PNG. On page 19 is a young child receiving a vaccine dose; on page 20 is the officer in charge of the event, Daisy Basa.

Photo: © Gavi/2018/AAPIMAGE-Brendan Esposito

WHO (31 Sep, 2018). "Papua New Guinea Polio Outbreak Response: First 100 Days." https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/wpro---documents/emergency/polio/20181004-polio-100-days.pdf;
Wills, O; Smith, C; Anderson C (14 Jun, 2021). "Polio was eliminated in the Asia-Pacific. Then it suddenly came back." *Australian Broadcasting Corporation*. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-06-14/patient-zero-polio-re-emerged-children-across-western-pacific/100162048

- 2. JJ Hall et al. (2019). "Poliomyelitis outbreak in Papua New Guinea: health system and health security implications for PNG and Australia." *The Medical Journal of Australia*. 211, no. 4. https://www.mja.com.au/journal/2019/211/4/poliomyelitis-outbreak-papua-new-guinea-health-system-and-health-security
- 3. GPEI (12 Jul, 2018). "Papua New Guinea launches comprehensive outbreak response to cVDPV detection." https://polioeradication.org/news-post/papua-new-guinea-launches-comprehensive-outbreak-response-to-cvdpv-detection/
- GPEI Working Group on Risk Assessments for Polio-free Regions (Oct 2012). "Update Risk Assessments and Risk Mitigation Activities in Polio-Free Areas." https://polioeradication.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/2.11 7IMB.pdf
- 5. Chandler, Jo (13 Nov, 2018). "Papua New Guinea Is Rich in Resources but Poor in Health." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/13/world/asia/papua-new-guinea-apec-poliohealth-crisis.html
- 6. Bauri et al. (2019). "Circulating Vaccine-Derived Poliovirus Type 1 and Outbreak Response Papua New Guinea, 2018." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 68, no. 5. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/pdfs/mm6805a6-H.pdf
- 7. GPEI (July 2020). "Statement of the Twenty-Fifth Polio IHR Emergency Committee." https://polioeradication.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/25th-polio-EC-IHR-statement-20200706.pdf



Published by: **ACTION Secretariat**

c/o RESULTS Educational Fund 1101 15th Street NW, Suite 1200, Washington DC USA 20005 Tel +1 202 783 4800 // General Inquiries info@action.org



www.action.org



@ACTION Tweets



www.facebook.com/ACTION.org